
ensure protection to all those who need it. The rules of IHL, including the rules 

enshrined in the Additional Protocols, are not aspirational goals for peacetime; they set practical 

standards that will ensure protection in the worst of times. It is high time to live up to the standards 

that the vast majority of States have accepted, and to redouble efforts to ensure better respect for 

IHL.  

Today, too many States are still outside the framework of the Additional Protocols to the Geneva 

Conventions, and among them are several currently involved in armed conflict.  

The ICRC stresses the importance of increasing the acceptance of existing treaties, in particular the 

Additional Protocols to the Geneva Conventions, and the importance of implementing them 

adequately. States who stay outside the quasi-universally agreed framework create doubt as to what 

the common rules are – and uncertainty about the rules in armed conflicts costs lives. Each new 

ratification of an IHL treaty increases the protections afforded during times of armed conflict and 

contributes to securing the universality of IHL. 





Check against delivery 

3 
 

civilians and improving compliance with non-discrimination obligations. The second report, on “IHL 

and a Gender Perspective in the Planning and Conduct of Military Operations”, sets out good 

practices that armed forces are encouraged to adopt to avoid and reduce gendered harm arising 

from military operations.   

Chair, 

The ICRC reiterates that the principal cause of suffering during armed conflict is not the lack of rules, 

but insufficient respect for the law. To quote the words of the President of the ICRC on the 12th of 

August of this year, the day of the anniversary of the Geneva Conventions, “international law is 

under strain, disregarded, and undermined to justify violence. More than ever, the world must 

recommit to this robust protective framework for armed conflict, one that follows the premise of 

protecting life instead of justifying death.” We call on all States and parties to armed conflict to make 

a renewed commitment to the Geneva Conventions and their Additional Protocols, putting their full 

political will behind robust implementation not just of the letter of the law, but of the spirit of the 

law. 

The ICRC remains fully committed to working with States and to supporting them in their efforts to 

universalize and implement IHL.  

Thank you, Chair. 


